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M I N U T E S:

The Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Sarah Phillips at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Paul Burton, Mr. Kevin Grossman, Ms, Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Sarah Phillips and Ms. Elsa Welch were present.

Mr. Derek Edwards represented the attorney general’s office.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

A motion was made by Mr. Kevin Grossman to approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held January 23, 2002, as written.  The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Paul Burton, was approved unanimously.

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:
Chair Sarah Phillips invited those present to participate in the Open Comment Period.  There were no open comments. 

INTRODUCTION:  FORMAL WELCOME FOR MS. ELSA WELCH:

The new member of the Board of Trustees is Ms. Elsa L. Welch, Vice President and Client Manager of Premier Banking at the Bank of America.  Ms. Welch is a registered Securities Representative and a member of the Hispanic Banking Team and the American Institute of Banking.  

Chair Sarah Phillips introduced Ms. Welch, saying it was a pleasure to welcome her to the Board. 

Ms. Welch was born in Lima, Peru, and emigrated to the United States in 1964.  She attended Holy Names Academy and the University of Washington.  She has worked for the Bank of America for 28 years, holding a number of positions in Consumer Banking and also working in Banking Center management in the Seattle metropolitan area.  Welch and her husband, Gordon, have been married for 26 years and have two sons.  They were both very involved in academic, sports and community activities while their sons were growing up and remain very interested and involved in the Shoreline community.  

Ms. Welch’s term of service on the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees is effective to September 2005, at which time she will be eligible for reappointment.

Ms. Welch thanked everyone for the enthusiastic welcome and said she looked forward to working with Dr. Moore and the Board to meet the goals and vision for the College.  

Before proceeding with the meeting, Chair Phillips read the Shoreline Community College Vision and Mission statements, explaining that it is important for us to keep these messages in our sights.

ACTION:  APPROVE 2002-2003 ACADEMIC CALENDAR:

Ms. Robin Young provided background for the proposed 2002-2003 Academic Calendar, which, according to Board Policy #6000, is to be submitted to the Board of Trustees no later than the February Board meeting.

The parameters outlined in Board Policy #6000 for developing the annual academic calendar are: 

1. Each quarter should contain 49 or 50 instructional days.

2. Each quarter should include 3 final examination days in addition to the designated instructional days.  A separate final examination schedule will be published for all evening classes and will coincide when possible with the regular final examination period.
3. Each quarter should have a preparation day immediately prior to the final examination period.
4. A full week of spring vacation between the Winter and Spring Quarters should be included.
5. The beginning of each academic quarter should coincide when possible with the University of Washington start date.
During Winter Quarter, the Calendar Committee, with representation from administration, faculty, classified staff and students, developed a calendar for 2002-2003 using the above parameters.  The Committee’s recommendation was presented to the College President for review prior to submission to the Board.  

Motion 02:03:
A motion was made by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson to approve the proposed 2002-2003 Academic Calendar.

Seconded by Mr. Kevin Grossman, the motion passed unanimously. 

Also, for the Board’s information, a tentative calendar proposed by the Calendar Committee for the 2003-2004 academic year was reviewed by Ms. Young.

REPORT/ACTION:  FACULTY SABBATICALS, 2002-2003:

The July 1, 2000-2003 Agreement By and Between the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees, District VII and the Shoreline Community College Federation of Teachers (Article XII: Leaves) states that the College may award annual sabbatical leaves to eligible faculty not to exceed four percent of the total number of full-time faculty.  For the 2002-2003 academic year a total of eight quarters of sabbatical leave is being recommended.  All faculty recommended are eligible for a sabbatical leave, and the faculty Sabbatical Selection Committee has complied with the provisions of Article XII: Leaves of the 2001-2003 Agreement.

Five sabbatical applications were submitted for consideration to the faculty Sabbatical Selection Committee, chaired by Professor Bruce McCutcheon.  Following the Committee's review of the written applications and applicant interviews, four proposals are attached for the Board's review.  The Committee recommended full year (three quarters) sabbatical leave for two faculty members at 86% compensation, and one quarter sabbatical leave for two faculty members at 100% compensation.

Chair Phillips announced that, due to the uncertainty of the state fiscal situation in the legislature, the Board will accept the recommendations of the Sabbatical Selection Committee, but will not take any action until the March Board meeting which, scheduled for March 20, will be held after the 2002 legislative session has adjourned.  This is consistent with past Board decisions regarding action to grant sabbaticals.    

Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. Carol Henderson, introduced Professor Bruce McCutcheon, chair of the 2002 Sabbatical Selection Committee.  Chair Phillips and President Moore thanked him for his dedicated work as head of this committee.

DISCUSSION:  TENURE PROCESS UPDATE:

A joint recommendation clarifying the Board’s review process for tenure-track faculty has been developed by Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. Carol Henderson, and President of the SCC Federation of Teachers, Professor Karen Kreutzer.  Professor Kreutzer explained that this is a contractual item and, thus, will need to be addressed the next time the contract is negotiated.  She also stated that faculty appreciate the attempt to clarify the tenure process.  

Dr. Henderson and Professor Kreutzer explained Shoreline Community College has been experiencing large numbers of faculty retirements, which has resulted in extraordinary increase in faculty tenure considerations.  This year there are twenty-one (21) first-year, eleven (11) second-year and ten (10) third-year candidates.  The process recommended below will accommodate the unusually large numbers while maintaining the integrity of this very important process. 

A.
The Board will appoint a subcommittee to review the comprehensive reports for probationary faculty in their second and third years, with that subcommittee making a recommendation to the Board as a whole regarding renewal of contract for second-year faculty and regarding tenure for third-year faculty (note that the Board will also continue to receive recommendations on renewal/non-renewal and tenure/non-tenure from the President and the appropriate Vice-President);

B.
The Board will meet with ARC committee chairs only for faculty under consideration for tenure in this academic year, suspending the practice of meeting with the ARC chairs of second-year faculty.

1) 
Report Contents/Level of Detail:

It is recommended that the Board continue receiving report contents at their present level of detail, including all verbatim student comments, with the abbreviated review schedule recommended above.  The administration and Federation will work together to clarify and simplify the reporting process as outlined in the ARC Handbook.

2) 
Enhanced Performance vs. Remediation of Deficiencies:

The form for ARC reports will be revised to differentiate between suggestions for growth and remediation of deficiencies, creating separate categories for reporting these two kinds of information, and clarifying the relationship of the ARC report to Article VII, Section H.4 of the collective bargaining agreement.

3) 
Faculty Evaluation Process:

The administration and Federation will work together to review and revise Shoreline's faculty evaluation process, in preparation for the next iteration of our faculty contract.  This will include review of tenure evaluation and post-tenure evaluation, and will take into consideration the issues and concerns raised by faculty, administrators and Board members during the January study session.

President Moore concluded the report by saying that, since this is a process, not a policy, the Board can try the recommendation this year.  Adjustments can be made if warranted. 

REPORT:  COLLEGE FOUNDATION:
Director of Development, Ms. Kae Peterson, requested that this item be moved forward on the agenda.  She reported that, for Winter Quarter 2002, Foundation loans, grants and awards totaled $20,600, or an average of $432 per student recipient.  The Foundation is on target to award $20,000 to students each of the remaining quarters.

The Foundation’s fund-raising activity conducted in conjunction with the community, “Bowling for Brains,” will be held April 18 at Spin Alley.

The first “Report to the Community” has been completed and is ready to be distributed.  Ms. Peterson said it will be mailed to all donors in the Foundation database for last year, to service-area libraries and will be available for “road shows” during the upcoming capital campaign.  

Ms. Peterson extended a welcome to Ms. Elsa Welch on behalf of the Foundation Board.

REPORT:  NOTIFICATION OF REGISTERED SEXUAL OFFENDER(S):

Vice President for Student Services, Dr. Jim Perez, provided background for this new administrative procedure, which gives the college a written procedure on how to notify the campus community of enrolled sexual offenders.  The procedure, which 1) notifies the campus community when a sexual offender enrolls and 2) provides, as much as possible for the privacy of the offender, was developed under the guidance of the Assistant Attorney General, Mr. Derek Edwards and approved by President’s Staff on January 7, 2002. Mr. Edwards further explained that it is the responsibility of the sexual offender to notify authorities when s/he enrolls, but it is up to each agency as to how to post the notification.  The Board can decide how the notification can be made.  

Shoreline Community College receives, on a regular basis, current listings of registered sexual offenders from Snohomish County and City of Seattle law enforcement agencies.  To address the need for on-campus notification, the attached administrative procedure was created.  

As the procedure states, its purpose is, “To provide for the safety and welfare of the general campus community at Shoreline Community College by providing timely and appropriate notification of the presence of a registered sexual offender.  This notification shall be in accordance with applicable state law and shall be administered in such a manner that maintains safety without creating excessive anxiety among students and staff.”

Because this is an administrative procedure, this information is presented to the Board of Trustees for informational purposes only.  The office of the Vice President for Student Services will be the office of record to maintain and administer this procedure.

REPORT:  STRATEGIC PLANNING:

Dr. Tom Curtis began his report by saying Strategic Planning is an activity that involves almost everyone on campus.  The Committee is composed of students, faculty, classified staff and administrators, nominated by their constituent groups and confirmed by the President.  This year, the College is just completing the Program Planning and Assessment Reports.  Every other year, these reports are produced, presented to the appropriate Vice President, then to the President, who, together with the Vice President, develops a written response to be returned to the originating department.  Dr. Curtis said this is a significant portion of the Self-Study document being prepared for accreditation.  He added that Self-Study Standards 1 and 6 address leadership, management and governance of the campus and that the Board will also conduct a self-evaluation.

The Governance Steering Committee is reviewing the governance structure of the college and developing a process to address budget prioritization next year.

REPORT:  SELF STUDY:

Vice President Henderson predicted that drafts from all the Standard Committees would be complete by the end of Winter Quarter.  She further explained that the accreditation process is done every ten years. Shoreline is already two years into the preparation for the site visit conducted by the Commission on Colleges and Universities of the Northwest Association of Schools and Colleges scheduled for October 16, 17 and 18, 2002. Dr. Henderson has been meeting with the Self-Study Steering Committee weekly.  Early drafts have been posted on the College’s website to be available for all. In addition to work by the Steering Committee and Standard Committees, the College commissioned Noel/Levitz to comprise a survey for all staff and students to be used as a baseline for future comparison.  

Dr. Henderson concluded her remarks by announcing there will be an Open Session Values Feedback Summary on Friday, March 15, beginning at 12:45 PM in Room 1402. 

REPORT:  FACULTY:

Professor Karen Kreutzer welcomed Ms. Elsa Welch on behalf of the Shoreline faculty.  

She began her report with a comment about faculty sabbaticals, saying the legislative limit of 150% for replacement costs have hit faculty hard.  This limit, coupled with part-time pay increases, means replacement costs have increased, removing some flexibility.  There is nothing the faculty can do; any change requires legislative action.  Former presidents have chosen not to replace faculty while they are on sabbatical and this may be an option.  She was amazed at the small number of faculty who applied for sabbatical this year.  Eighteen quarters are being returned.  

Professor Kreutzer thanked the Board for approving the 2002-2003 Academic Calendar, noting the Fall Quarter start date would benefit part-time instructors who are teaching at multiple campuses.  

In conclusion she said the Joint Union Management Committee is making changes to recognize associate faculty who are deemed eligible for “Affiliate Faculty” status.  Thirty-four faculty are eligible for this new status.  To date, 25 to 26 have been granted Affiliate Faculty Status and five new faculty have applied this quarter.

REPORT:  CLASSIFIED STAFF:

Ms. Bonnie Madison was present to represent Classified Staff.  She reported that upcoming decisions in this year’s legislative session have been of great interest to staff.  She noted that the Civil Service Collective Bargaining bill has passed out of committee and moved to the Senate.  Passage of this measure would enable classified employees to negotiate for pay increases, benefit packages, among other items.  

REPORT:  STUDENT BODY PRESIDENT:

Mr. Tim Turner, Student Body President, said the students are not happy with the proposed tuition increases.  They are attempting to raise awareness of this issue.

At the end of March, a student delegation will travel to Washington, D.C., to meet with members of Congress, including Senator Edward Kennedy and Senator Orrin Hatch.  Their visit will include Skills Forums on Pell Grants and Federal Financial Aid Programs.  They hope to take 10,000 postcards to leave with our delegates.  

Mr. Turner reported on several student activities, including Men’s Basketball, Student Ambassadors’ visits to high schools such as Blanchett, planning for International Night April 26, participating in the Persian New Year March 13,  and exploring options to provide tutoring for transfer students.  

In conclusion, he encouraged the Board to participate in “Bowling for Brains.”

REPORT:  COLLEGE PRESIDENT:

Dr. Moore asked Dr. Tom Curtis to provide the current enrollment report.  Dr. Curtis began by announcing Winter Quarter 2002 headcount now totals 8136, or 594 more than last year at this time.  This equates to 1,495 FTEs, or 92.4% of the state target.  This is 8% higher than last year.  The annualized target currently stands at 96.5%.  Shoreline must reach 97% in order not to lose state funding.  We look to be within a half-percent of the annualized target, which means Shoreline is in good shape.  

The Transportation Skill Standards manual has been completed by Assistant Vice President for Workforce and Economic Development, Ms. Berta Lloyd.  This document will be used to revamp hiring criteria for Snohomish County Public Works.  The success of the Transportation Skill Standard manual is similar to the recently completed Biotech Skill Standards document.  Ms. Lloyd and her team submitted a Perkins vocational plan for this year which awards SCC $200,000 in funding for tutoring vocational students and provides equipment.  

Dr. Moore introduced Ms. Dolores Madrid, representing the College Chapter of Phi Theta Kappa.  The Chapter is recipient of the Pinnacle Scholarship Award.  Student Alison Schmitt is President of the local Chapter and student Tina Cich is President of the Greater Northwest Regional division of Phi Theta Kappa.  Professor Diana Knauf is faculty advisor to the local, which has grown remarkably under the leadership of Ms. Cich, Ms. Schmitt and Professor Knauf.  In 2001, membership increased from 40 to 86 members.  

The Governor has sent a Directive regarding the state financial situation to all state agencies.  Presidents of colleges and universities were also asked to comply with the terms of the Directive.  President Moore will review all expenditures, hiring and equipment purchases closely.  They will be placed in abeyance if necessary until the financial picture is more positive.  

Community Colleges state-wide will likely take a three percent budget cut, which, at Shoreline, would be between $300,000 to $350,000.  Dr. Moore is convening a committee, the “82 – 02 Committee,” to recall what steps worked and what did not when there was a major budget cut in 1982.  She is asking for membership from staff who were in the system in 1982.  

An All-Campus Meeting is scheduled for Friday, March 8.  This event was planned before the budget cuts were known.  The emphasis will be how Shoreline can better serve students and promote student success. Budget information will be given to inform, but it will not limit the discussion. The concept will provide everyone an opportunity to raise concerns, questions and issues.  Every comment will be acknowledged. 

Dr. Moore concluded her report by saying that, beginning next week, she will travel to Washington, D.C., to speak at the National Jobs for the Future Conference as their guest.  She will present on a panel along with President of AACC, Dr. George Boggs.  She plans on paying visits to our Congressional delegation at that time.

REPORT:  BOARD CHAIR:

Chair Sarah Phillips characterized the meeting as a breakthrough Board meeting.  She said addressing the tenure process, observing the Self-Study come together, and receiving a positive enrollment report are all a result of the hard work and decision by college staff members to make these goals happen.  

At 5:50 PM, Chair Phillips announced that the Board would reconvene in Executive Session for approximately 45 minutes to one hour for the purpose of evaluating a staff member.

NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting of the Board of Trustees, which will be a Special Session, is scheduled for March 20, 2002, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.  

ADJOURNMENT:

The Board reconvened in Open Public Session at 7:10 P.M. to adjourn the meeting. 








Signed _____________________________ 









 Sarah Phillips, Chair

Attest:  ____________________, 2002

______________________________ 

     Michele Foley, Secretary

